    MINUTES – APRIL 15, 2019 
The Caswell County Board of Commissioners met in special session at the Caswell County Historic Courthouse in Yanceyville, North Carolina at 10:00 a.m. on Monday, April 15, 2019.  Members present:  Rick McVey, Chairman, Jeremiah Jefferies, Vice-Chairman, Nathaniel Hall, Jeremiah Jefferies and Steve Oestreicher.  Absent:  Sterling Carter and William E. Carter.  Also present:  Bryan Miller, County Manager, Representative Graig Meyer and Luke Burris representing The Caswell Messenger.  Paula P. Seamster, Clerk to the Board, recorded the minutes.

MOMENT OF SILENT PRAYER
Chairman McVey opened the meeting with a moment of Silent Prayer.  

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

The Board of Commissioners and all the guests in the audience recited the Pledge of Allegiance.

Chairman McVey welcomed Representative Graig Meyer and stated that the Board members were glad he was able to meet with the Board.

STATE MANDATES

Commissioner Owen stated that Caswell received an MOU from the State regarding Social Services and was told to sign and return.  He added that Caswell did not have an option but sent a letter along with the MOU.  Commissioner Owen stated that Caswell County has a real concern with mandates due to the county being very rural and does not have a lot of money.  He added that the MOU really took the County back.  Commissioner Owen next item was the Voting Machines for the Board of Elections.  He stated that he understood that the mandate for new voting machines has been delayed a little bit.  Commissioner Owen stated that he had a problem with having only one vendor that is certified by the State and would prefer to wait until more vendors are certified.
Representative Meyer responded that no one had talked to him about the DSS MOU and he asked for specifics.

Commissioner Owen stated that the County had to meet certain criteria and reporting in order to receive funding.  He added that this would put more work on the DSS employees.  Commissioner Oestreicher added that it was the time frame that these things had to be done.  Commissioner Hall stated that it was more of the actual activities that had to take place.  The County did not have an option on whether or not to sign the MOU.

Representative Meyer asked the Board to write up its concerns and to send them to him and he would talk to the DHHS about the Board’s concerns and about the burden it has placed on Caswell County.

Commissioner Owen added that the regionalization was not a good option for Caswell County either and stated that Caswell is against any type of regionalization.  His concern is what will happen to the funding.  Commissioner Owen added that he believes the local DSS board is better for Caswell County.  

Representative Meyer asked for a reason of why Caswell County is against regionalization.

Commissioner Owen stated that the local DSS board knows what is best for the County than a regionalized board.  He added that he feels Caswell will get left out and it will take about the ability to serve the citizens of Caswell County.

Representative Meyer stated that this was just an idea.

Commissioner Hall stated that even though it is just an idea no one has shown the Board why regionalization would be better.

BROADBAND

Commissioner Hall stated that broadband is needed in Caswell County.  He added that he knows there have been investments in broadband but he did not know where it was going.

Representative Meyer stated that this was one of his top priorities and that this challenge is in almost all rural counties in the state.  He added that he is a co-sponsor of several bills with this issue.  Representative Meyer stated that there were two major approaches to this issue and one is the $10 million grant for broadband expansion.
Commissioner Hall asked who this would be done by.

Representative Meyer responded that the question would be by whom and how fast.  He did not know if it would be a private provider or something else.  He added that one thing that has stopped this is the prohibition of local governments.  Representative Meyer stated that government will not be able to be a provider but governments can help incentivize its resources to bring it to the county.  He added that the ability to lease fiber would be good.  Representative Meyer stated that the biggest owner of dark fiber in North Carolina is NC DOT and they only use about 30% of the fiber.  He added that if an agreement can be made with NC DOT the provider would not have to pay for the in ground investment.  Representative Meyer stated that electrical coops also have fiber in the ground.  He added that the opposition to this is coming from telecom companies because of competition.  Representative Meyer asked how there could be competition if they are not providing the services.  He added that Orange County is working on a similar thing that the County Planner is working on for Caswell County.  Representative Meyer stated that it will take each county to figure out what will work best for that county.
Commissioner Hall asked Representative Meyer what the general feeling of the legislature is on the big telecom companies.  He added that there is no excuse for not providing internet services to everyone.  Commissioner Hall stated that legislature needs to confront these large companies and then he asked how much nerve the legislature has when it comes to this issue.

Representative Meyer stated that he agreed with Commissioner Hall 100% but added that the corner offices of the legislature have the most amount of power to get this done.  

THOMAS DAY HOUSE
Commissioner Jefferies expressed his concern about the Thomas Day House.  

Representative Meyer stated that he was very happy that the Governor was able to make an investment to help with the Thomas Day House.  He added that this is the first step and if this item is not included in the budget he will introduce it so it will be included.

BROADBAND (cont’d)

Commissioner Owen stated that he was aware of the bill to allow counties to use private infrastructure but the county would need money to be able to do this and Caswell does not have this money so he would like to push that the money be made available as well.

Representative Meyer stated that he understood that both were needed.

LEGISLATIVE ITEMS

Chairman McVey asked Representative Meyer if he had items that the Board needed to know about.

Representative Meyer stated that the State’s budget proposal would be coming out within the next couple of weeks.  He added that there are 2 things in the budget for Caswell County:  1) Thomas Day House and 2) Farmers Market funding. Representative Meyer stated that Caswell was one of the few counties that did not have a permanent farmers market.  He added that Healthcare and Education are the 2 other items that will be big in the budget.  Representative Meyer stated that Medicaid expansion was in the budget but he has not seen the numbers for Caswell.  He added that there is not an agreement on Educational infrastructure investments.  Representative Meyer stated that the House passed a bond proposal for $10 million for county schools and $3 million for community colleges.  He added that the Senate has not taken this bond proposal back up.  Representative Meyer stated that there has been discussion about raises for teachers, capital investments, textbooks and additions to staffing.  He added that the House is trying to increase school staff such as social workers as well as resource officers.
Commissioner Owen stated that Caswell County funded a social worker for the school system 2 years ago.

Representative Meyer stated that there was a bill introduced to allow cities with population of less than 3,000 to use Powell Bill funds for parks.  He added the House wanted to help cities with downtown investments.  Representative Meyer stated that this bill is with the Transportation Committee.

Commissioner Hall asked which way the House was leaning for Pre-K.  

Representative Meyer stated that he is an educator and he believes in Pre-K and in 2018 the House made a significant investment with Pre-K and added that this has been a commitment for the House.

Commissioner Hall stated that the investment was more of an introduction rather than a plan.

Representative Meyer stated that he is working with the Representative from Guilford County on a bill that says anyone interested in Pre-K can attend.

Commissioner Oestreicher brought up the Lottery.  He stated that when the lottery was first proposed 80% was to go back to the education system and now it is 40% and he wanted to know if this could be changed back.  Commissioner Oestreicher stated that this was a bait and switch.

Representative Meyer stated that everyone knows the lottery was a bait and switch.  He added that the lottery funds are included in the budget but it is not singled out as the lottery fund.  The lottery funds are sued for several things.

Commissioner Oestreicher what the administrative costs were for the lottery.

Representative Meyer responded that he did not know but he did know that 1% is used for advertising and that some want to increase this to 2%.  He added that the lottery is not the answer to the education problems.

Commissioner Jefferies asked for help with High Street Baptist Church from Representative Meyer.  He stated that the church is near a race track and that it needs a stoplight because there have almost been 2 accidents there.

 Representative Meyer asked if the County had received a report on accidents from NC DOT.  
Mr. Miller stated that the DOT has put up street crossing signs.  He added that the county is seeing more and more larger vehicles in this area.  Mr. Miller stated that he and the Economic Developer met with the Governor’s Home Town Strong Team to talk about this issue.  He added that it seems like someone will have to be hurt before something will be done about this issue.

Representative Meyer stated that this is a flaw with the DOT process because one should not have to wait until something happens before something can be done.  Representative Meyer asked for this information to be forwarded to him.

Mr. Miller stated that the people at the church are only asking for a sign and flashing light.

Representative Meyer asked if the County had asked DOT for an estimate on this.

Commissioner Hall stated that part of the problem in Milton is that DOT’s plan is for 15 to 20 years and Milton cannot wait that long.

Representative Meyer asked if there were certain times that were busier than others.

Mr. Miller stated that there is no certain time.  He added that the church is 150 years old and has an aging population.

Representative Meyer stated that DOT will need to know the numbers before they will do anything.  

Commissioner Jefferies stated that the church is not asking for a lot.  He added that the parking lot is across the road and the church is only asking for a switch to turn the blinking light.

Commissioner Owen stated that Caswell County is hoping to look at a prepared food sales tax and informed Representative Meyer that the Board may be calling on him since this would be a great resource for Caswell.

Representative Meyer stated that if the county wanted the prepared food sales tax introduced it would need to get that information in within the next 6 to 8 weeks to be addressed next May.

Commissioner Hall stated that he understood that other counties had more options for sales taxes and he thought that all counties should have the same options.

Commissioner Owen stated that Caswell County would like to know that it is receiving all business sales tax that it is entitled to.  He asked how the county could find out this information.

Representative Meyer stated that there is no what to know for sure but the formula is the most fair way to do this.  
Commissioner Owen stated the County does not know if it is getting the sales tax from the businesses in Caswell County.

Commissioner Hall added that it is not the distribution that Commissioner Owen is talking about.  He added that 60% of the businesses have out of county addresses and the Caswell does not know if it is getting all the sales tax dollars that it is supposed to get.

Representative Meyer stated that this is a great question and he asked if the County had received an answer from the Department of Revenue.

Commissioner Hall stated that he had called the Department of Revenue several times with this question and the responses were the computer system in antiquated, it is proprietary information and to trust them that it is being done correctly.

Mr. Miller added that the answer he got last week when he called the Department of Revenue was they could not provide that information because it is proprietary information.  He added that all he requested was a list of businesses in the county.

Representative Meyer stated that this should be public information.

Mr. Miller stated that the County could called the Department of Revenue on a case by case basis but they still would not tell the County if the business was listed in the county or not.  He added that all he said was to “Trust Us”.

Chairman McVey asked if the School Superintendent and Board Chair wanted to come and ask Representative Meyer any questions. 

Dr. Sandra Carter stated that House Bill 580 states that teachers need more classroom supplies but this bill will take funds away from other school funds and she hopes there are additional funds available to the teachers but it does not take away from the other funds.  Representative Meyer responded that this was the dumbest bill introduced this whole session.  He added that it is a silly way for the Legislature to do school supply purchasing.  Representative Meyer stated that the idea that teachers who are already overburdened have to shop for their own supplies is offensive.
Dr. Carter also expressed concerns over House Bill 377 Reduced testing, and she has concerns as to which test will be deleted.  She added that the ACT is a very good test but it does have its disadvantages and deleting the ACT Work Keys would be a bad decision because it does assess the students on their readiness.  Representative Meyer responded that he thinks there are several advocacy organizations that are working on some of these concerns before that bill goes through its next steps.  He added that the piece on that bill that concerned him the most was the prohibition on local standardized tests because he does not think the language is sufficiently clear and when he asked the bill sponsor about this his response what well this is in a gray area and Representative Meyer responded that the gray area is one of the best strategies to use to improve instruction and it should not be put into a gray area so this bill has a lot of work remaining to be done on it.  Dr. Carter stated that she was glad to hear this because it is definitely a concern.
Dr. Carter thanked Representative Meyer for working on the reciprocity with neighboring states.  She added that there may be a bill regarding the retired teachers where they will be able to come back and it not impact their retirement and he hoped this continues to move through because this is an area that Caswell needs.  She added that she hopes there will be something in the future that will address supplements in low wealth districts because that is one of the areas of concern in Caswell.  Representative Meyer stated that the Reciprocity bill will be heard in the House Education tomorrow and he expected to support that bill.  He added that the bill on Retired Teachers is starting in the Senate if he remembers correctly.  Representative Meyer stated the question about local supplement and teacher salary goes back to the revenue question earlier about needed more revenue to take care of all the schools statewide.

Dr. Carter stated that statewide there is the issue with the shortage of bus drivers and not being able to pay to attract bus drivers.  Representative Meyer responded that last year almost all state employees were guaranteed a salary floor of about $15 an hour or $31,000 a year but state employees who work for local school district were not given that salary and his hope was that the legislature would come back this year to make an effort to make sure school bus drivers, cafeteria workers and custodians would have that same salary floor but his colleagues in House who are the budget writers have said that this is not likely to happen this year so he is disappointed and frustrated by this but there may be a way to address this through the budget amendment process but he thinks it will be a battle.  Dr. Carter stated that this is a disappointment because it would have been a huge change.  She thanked Representative Meyer for his support for funding safety in the schools.  Dr. Carter asked about the possibility of funding for social workers and SRO vehicles.  She stated that she was speaking on behalf of the Commissioners but this is an area of concern.
Chairman McVey asked the public if they had any questions for Representative Meyer.

Mr. Paul Robinson stated that he and his wife, Alice, operate the County Outreach Ministries and they give to citizens from the womb to the tomb and they need more space.  He was hoping Representative Meyer would be able to help with that.  Representative Meyer responded that they could talk more after the meeting.
Mr. Michael Russell stated that he lives on Ross Acre Road #2 and the traffic does not slow down for school buses.  He stated that he has complained to Mr. Andrew Terrell about this.  Mr. Russell stated that something needs to be done before something happens.  He stated that vehicles are going around the bus when the children are getting on the bus.  Representative Meyer asked if there were signs up warning people about this.  Mr. Russell stated that there are no signs up.   Commissioner Hall suggested that Mr. Russell report this to the Sheriff.  He also suggested getting the license tag number and color of the vehicles.  Commissioner Hall stated that if the Sheriff does not respond for Mr. Russell to come back before the Board.  Mr. Russell responded that he has reported this to the Sheriff.  Commissioner Hall informed Mr. Russell that the County has a hotline and he suggested that he get this number from Ms. Seamster and he suggested that every time Mr. Russell sees this to report it on the hotline.  Chairman McVey asked Mr. Russell to make sure to give his name and contact information to Ms. Seamster.  Chair Gladys Garland asked if Dr. Carter could get Mr. Russell’s contact information as well.  Representative Meyer stated that he could request DOT to put a sign up over there but the best resource would be law enforcement.  Commissioner Oestreicher asked if the bus drivers had cameras on the bus.  Dr. Carter responded that there are cameras on the stop arms.  Mr. Russell added that the cameras only face one way.  Commissioner Owen thanked Mr. Russell for bringing this to the attention of the Board.
Commissioner Hall stated that the Department of Commerce used to have block grants but he had not seen those grants advertised lately.  Representative Meyer responded that he did not know what is available but he would do some research.  He added that this would be a good answer for Reverend Robinson’s question.

Commissioner Oestreicher asked Representative Meyer what his opinion was on the repeal of the Voter ID that the judge did and the sales tax cap and he wanted to know if Representative Meyer thought this was appropriate or inappropriate.  Representative Meyer responded that he is not a lawyer and when he looks at court cases he tries not to predict what is going to happen on them but his observation after talking with most of his colleagues who are both legislature and lawyers have said that they would be surprised if that court ruling stands.  

ADJOURNMENT

At 11:05 p.m. Commissioner Jefferies moved, seconded by Commissioner Owen to adjourn.  The motion carried unanimously.
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